PRIORY ROAD SURGERY

PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP (PPG)

MEETING ON 12th February 2020

Date:                                            Wednesday 12th February 2020
Meeting Commenced:               5.00 pm

Members Present:                       LV                                                                                                   

                                                      GM

                                                      JM

                                                      BW

                                                      HW

                                                      Dr RP

Introduction: LV chaired the meeting. GM summarised matters which had been discussed at the December meeting; subsequent developments were then discussed.

Proactive Care Practitioner: Dr RP advised that the matter was permanently closed. No such roles would be now be created.

Bowel cancer screening: There were no new developments: reminders sent to those who had not taken up their screening invitations had had a positive effect.

Extended Access: Dr RP said the change in booking arrangements for Saturday appointments, reported at the December meeting, had continued to have a positive effect in reducing the number of appointments not being taken up. Our clinics were now getting regularly filled up. There were still some administrative issues with the system not permitting early bookings –  for example, the earliest an appointment could be booked for Saturday 20th February would be Thursay 13th February. There would be a further audit by the CCG in approximately two months. 

Cap on patient list:  Dr RP reported that the practice was continuing to receive a high number of applications for admission to the patient list. Many of these were from people who claimed to be resident very close to the surgery. As in the past, there was particular pressure on our practice because some other surgeries in the town were able to reject all new applications because their practice was in 'special measures'. There was a general discussion about procedures when new applications were made to the patient list. It was suggested that new applicants might be interviewed and checks made. 

Dr RP said there had still been no substantive response from the CCG to the letter which the PPG had sent them about capping the patient list. Members saw this as quite unacceptable. It was decided that the PPG should write again to the CCG to express our disatisfaction and make it plain that a substantive response was required.

Clinical Pharmacist:  It had been reported at the December meeting that arrangements were being put in place so that our practice would have the services of a clinical pharmacist for (initially) one session (i.e. a morning or afternoon) each week. Dr RP said there had been some further delay but it was still anticipated that the arrangements would be put in place.

AAA (Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm) screening:  There was now an information notice on display in the waiting room. 

Primary Care Network (PCN): Dr RP mentioned a positive development secured by the PCN: our practice could now offer appointments with a NHS physiotherapist. Two appointments were available each Monday. The venue would alternate between Little Ridge and Harold Road surgeries. Members welcomed this development as an appointment with a NHS physiotherapist was traditionally extraordinarily difficult to secure without inordinate delay.

CQC inspection:  As reported at the December meeting, the practice had achieved a welcome overall 'good' grading from the CQC. Dr RP reported that there would not, in consequence, be a full inspection this year; rather, there would be a telephone consultation and arrangements were starting to be made for that. 

Brexit: potential medication shortages:  At the December meeting, members had provided anecdotal evidence of shortages of particular medicines and of pharmacies varying the supplier of repeat medications. Matters had not deteriorated further, although Dr RP mentioned that there was a shortage of some HRT drugs, with alternatives having to be chosen.
Onerous patients: Previously, Dr RP had reported that it was anticipated that Health and Social Care Connect arrangements, provided through the Primary Care support service, would provide assistance with certain house bound patients with chronic conditions. He had said, however, that strict criteria had to be met before those arrangements could be invoked to assist GP's. 

He said he was unsure of the current status of the arrangements. Nothing tangible had yet been provided to our surgery.

Flu vacinnation programme: This season's flu vaccination programme had been succesful, targets had been met. 
Opiates: Dr RP said the initiative from the CCG which would see pharmacy advisers who were trained psychologists talk directly to patients with long standing opiate prescriptions, had yet to be arranged for our surgery. He was hopeful that he would be able to report positively at our next meeting.
Urine samples:  At the December meeting, Dr RP had said that there had been a problem when a urine sample provided by a patient a week previously could not be found. The matter had been recognised as serious, a record had been made, necessary staff training had been undertaken to avoid repetition and apologies issued. There had been no further developments.

Repeat prescription issue: Dr RP reported that a significant incident had recently occurred when a repeat prescription had been given in error to the wrong person. The error had been found when a patient had called at reception and asked for his repeat prescription, to be told that it had been collected an hour or so before. He subsequently complained that that had been a serious error and that it had  been given to an unauthorised person with a consequent breach of his  personal data. 

Staff had appreciated that a serious mistake had been made. Local pharmacies had been alerted promptly to cancel the prescription. An investigation had been undertaken by the practice and an emergency staff meeting had been held. The matter had been subject to a significant event analysis. Procedures for the issue of repeat prescriptions had been reviewed. The Data Protection Officer had been notified. The data breach had been reported to the Information Commissioner's Office who had appreciated the steps which had been taken; a call back from them was awaited. Dr RP said that the problem had arisen through a member of the reception staff mishearing the person who had been given the prescription in error. That person had returned the prescription a few days later when he had appreciated it was not his. 

Members were glad that the incident had not resulted in the wrong medecines actually being issued, and that the matter had arisen through error rather than malice. None the less, they recognised that the incident was a serious one and welcomed the actions taken by the practice to ameliorate the adverse consequences. 

Dr RP outlined the revised procedures which would be introduced. A record would be maintained of who was authorised to collect a patient's prescription. Staff would be instructed to ask for the patient's full name, date of birth and address before issuing a repeat prescription. Members were concerned about the increased administrative burden but understood the imperative of ensuring that precriptions were only given to the correct authorised person.
NHS fraud alert: Dr RP said he and other GP's had been advised by NHS Improvement of a travel insurance claim fraud which had been occurring in London. Fraudsters had been  identifying genuine individuals and registering those names as a temporary patients in other local surgeries in oder to obtain personal data to make credible but bogus travel insurance claims.GPs were advised to be cautious concerning the registration of tempoary patients, unverified e-mails, and data security in general.

Members appreciated the extent of the problem. Fraudulent e-mails and telephone calls were a constant threat to individuals and businesses. As always, however, there were dangers in over reaction. An ever escalating administative burden was a problem in itself and not a guarantee against fraud or data breach. Members suggested that where insurance claims were involved it was right and appropriate for the practice not to feel obliged to respond to third parties but to put the onus on the claimant by, for example, only providing personal data to the claimant themselves in person after sight of a proven valid ID. 

Members went on to discuss the general issues which temporary patients created for an overburdened practice. If someone newly moved into the area needed urgent medical attention could that not be accessed via 111 or the walk in centre? Could not anything else wait until the completion of the transfer of data from the patient's previous GP surgery and the completion of an ID check? 
Meeting ended: At approximately 6.20 pm.

Date of next Meeting: Wednesday 22nd April at 5.00pm.

